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45. WEBCASTING INTRODUCTION  
 
The Chairman reminded everyone present that the meeting would be broadcast live 
to the Internet, and that the Council had adopted a protocol for the webcasting of its 
meetings. 
 

46. MINUTES  
 
 RESOLVED: 
 

That the minutes of the meeting held on 15 October 2013 be signed by the 
Chairman as a correct record. 

 
47. SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS  

 
It was noted that Councillor J Lea was substituting for Councillor B Rolfe. 
 

48. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of interest made pursuant to the Council’s Code of 
Member conduct. 
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49. ECC CONSULTATION ON THE FUTURE OF CHILDREN'S CENTRES  
 
The Chairman welcomed Stav Yiannou the Essex County Council’s Lead Strategic 
Commissioner for Early Years Education and Learning and Stacy Randall, 
Spurgeon’s Regional Manager, accompanied by Gill Wallis, EFDC’s Community 
Development Officer. 
 
Ms Wallis noted that Essex County Council was currently undertaking a formal 
consultation on the future provision of Children’s Centres in Essex which would end 
on 5 December 2013. The consultation was about the need to make £2.5m of 
savings from the Children Centre Budget from 2014/15.  
 
The County Council’s Children’s Centres offered a wide range of services for families 
and others caring for children under five. Each Children’s Centre was different, 
offering a variety of services according to the needs of local families. Activities were 
delivered from either a main site, a delivery site, or through a range of outreach 
venues. All Children’s Centres work closely with health, schools, GPs and other local 
service providers. 
 
Essex County Council had proposed that the Little Buddies Children’s Centre in 
Buckhurst Hill be closed and merged with the Sunrise Centre in Loughton. The 
reasons stated for this proposal were that “it is in an area of lesser deprivation 
compared to neighbouring Epping children’s centres; and they were trying to 
prioritise resources to areas of greater need.  
 
The site suffers from accessibility issues as it is on a busy high street with limited 
parking. Neighbouring centres in Epping Forest are easier and safer to access. Good 
transport links between Buckhurst Hill and neighbouring centres in Loughton and 
Debden would also serve to minimise the effects of this closure.” 
 
Officers had met with the Portfolio Holder and other members to discuss the issues 
and had prepared a draft council response. 
 
The ECC officers acknowledged that the district of Epping had eight children centres 
and that they proposed that four main centres would remain. They would have 
outreach services, targeted one to one support in the home and on-site pre-school 
and nursery provision would continue to be delivered. As part of this provision they 
were proposing to close Little Buddies in Buckhurst Hill and merge it with the 
neighbouring Sunrise Children’s Centre, Alderton, which would continue as a Main 
Site. 
 
A public speaker, Mr Neville, made a short statement about the location and ease of 
access of the Little Buddies centre in Buckhurst Hill. That it had a large catchment 
area and that many of these people were not well off, some of them could not afford 
the train and bus fares to travel to other centres and so would have to walk a long 
way to get there. This could be dangerous as they would have to cross busy main 
roads etc. He also noted that at present Little Buddies was oversubscribed. Also, 
travelling further may increase the use of cars in the area. 
 
Councillor Girling commented that he thought that the consultation was kept under 
the radar, especially for parents and many head teachers of primary schools. They 
had no awareness of the consultation process. It seemed that only enough paper 
copies had been produced for about 3% of the people who needed it. Parents of 
children of primary age school children, who may have younger children, should be 
made aware of this consultation. Also there was no place in the consultation 
document for people to put their views down. It was only a tick box exercise. 
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The ECC officers acknowledged that further consultation would be undertaken by 
Spurgeon’s. They have also sent consultation documents to MPs and doctors etc. to 
enable it to cascade down. Spurgeon’s also have representatives on Primary 
Schools; they have noted that the preferred means of communication was by social 
media and to this end they have pages on Facebook etc. They noted that about 28% 
of responses came from West Essex.  
 
Councillor Jacobs noted that his particular interest was in ‘Little Stars’, in Shelly. This 
centre had a large hinterland, but what were their operating hours at present. Stacy 
Randall said that they offered 10.5 hours at present, the rest were carried out in the 
community. They would review this. She understood when people said it was just a 
tick box exercise but they were still gathering data as it was not a done deal. 
 
Councillor Chambers asked how many families used Buckhurst Hill’s Little Buddies. 
Ms Randall said that it was a struggle to get families to use these facilities, although 
there are people who use the facilities at libraries. Between July and September, 271 
people had used Little Buddies, but people generally used other centres.  
 
Councillor Murray noted that we were told that transport links between Buckhurst Hill 
and neighbouring centres were good, but he doubted that. They were also told that 
we should be pleased that the Little Oaks Children’s Centre is to have extended 
opening hours, but remembered when they were open longer, before any cuts in 
services. He had not heard anything other than this reorganisation was about saving 
money and he noted that officers were doing the best they could. He felt strongly 
about this as it affected people who were less well off. The Prime Minister had given 
a cast iron guarantee at election time that Children’s Centres would not be affected.  
 
Ms Randall noted that they had relocated Little Oaks and it was doing well. Members 
were welcome to visit any children’s centre at any time. 
 
Councillor Lion asked how were the centres used and which were the most popular 
ones. Ms Randall replied that they had that information but as it was such a lot of 
data it was difficult to present it all.  
 
Councillor Girling said that there was a reason why the public could not understand 
the rational behind why the decisions were being made as there was no background 
data online. Ms Yiannou replied that there was a lot of data to put up so they tried to 
summarise. Councillor Girling  said it was good to hear that the Little Oaks centre 
was doing well, but their old site was left in disarray and their new site was off the 
beaten track and not easy to find. He understood that they needed to save money 
but their proposals were not easy to understand by the public. 
 
A second Public speaker Mrs B Sultes said that she was a mother of two children. 
When she received the consultation she found that there was nowhere she could put 
her views in, just tick boxes. She lives in Buckhurst Hill but they were not affluent and 
they would struggle to go privately. She praised the centre there which helped her 
and her family when she had a vey sick child and helped her through a very difficult 
time. 
 
Councillor Philip wanted to know about the overall proposals compared to the other 
proposals in West Essex. He was thinking about the number of centres proposed for 
the West of the county and how many children under 5 they would cater for. There 
appears to be significantly more children under 5 here than in other areas. Was there 
any justification for this? He was looking at how the burden was spread across the 
whole of Essex, as the three other areas had significantly fewer children under 5 (by 
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percentage), than West Essex. Ms Yiannou replied that there were three areas that 
they considered, one was the indices of multiple deprivation; they looked at families 
living in these areas and the number of families suffering from deprivation as classed 
within the top 30% across the country. They used this data and the accessibility data. 
This area was more densely populated so there would be more children there. We 
also considered the number of families accessing services in order to put the 
proposal forward. Councillor Philip replied that it would have been useful to have 
these items put in the consultation documents, as it would have helped people to 
understand this better. 
 
Councillor Jennie Hart commented that our response should be stronger. Central 
Government should be tackled for forcing local government to make cuts. First it was 
youth services and now children centres. She could not understand why the 
Buckhurst Hill Centre was being closed when it was well used. She had been a 
volunteer for Homestart, dealing with vulnerable families; they were now struggling to 
survive – why had they lost their funding? Ms Yiannou replied that money for children 
centres has not been cut from the Homestart budget. 
 
Councillor Girling noted that they mentioned high deprivation areas, but Children 
Centres deal with more than just that. They target all sorts of problems and not just 
deprivation. Ms Yiannou replied that deprivation data gave them a lot of other 
information not just the formal deprivation data.  
 
The Chairman thanked Stav Yiannou and Stacy Randall for attending the meeting, 
setting out the background to the consultation and answering member’s questions. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the draft response to the consultation prepared by officers in 
consultation with members and the Portfolio Holder be agreed. 

 
50. PRESENTATION FROM YOUTH COUNCIL  

 
The Committee welcomed members of the Youth Council who were there at the 
request of the Committee to give their annual presentation, updating members on the 
work carried out over the last year and their developing Youth Council Programme.  
 
Ten members of the Youth Council were in attendance. They noted that Youth 
Volunteering had been a big theme for them this year. They were passionate about 
encouraging young people to volunteer and were behind the Council’s Youth 
Volunteer Programme which was being taken up by all secondary schools in the 
District. Many of the young people who had participated in the Council’s volunteer 
days enjoyed it so much; they have asked to do more in their spare time.  They also 
discovered that it was not so easy for young people to volunteer if they were under 
18, there being all sort of issues with insurance, health and safety etc. This led them 
to produce a Young person’s Guide to Volunteering. The guide contained helpful tips 
and advice for young people interested in voluntary work.  The guide was funded by 
successfully securing funding from the O2 Think Big Fund and the Jack Petchey 
Foundation. They also obtained funding from the Council, with Councillor Whitbread 
agreeing to fund enough guides for all pupils aged 14+ in the district.  
 
They developed an inter-generational project to tackle the barrier between older 
residents and the young people.  Another high profile event this year was their Youth 
Conference here in the Council Chamber, with 71 pupils from years 8, 9 and 10 
representing ten secondary schools from in and around the Epping Forest District. 
They consulted about the main issues affecting the lives of local young people,  
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possible solutions and also gathered innovative ideas on how to improve the local 
community. Additionally they were keen to promote the importance of local 
democracy to pupils. They identified three main concerns which were the negative 
stereotyping of young people; concerns about alcohol and drug misuse and thirdly, 
bullying. They asked the members to consider what they do to help the youth 
councillors lobby for these issues to be addressed. Their finding would be sent to the 
LSP and they hoped that the people holding the purse strings would take notice of 
what local young people were saying. Also at the Youth Conference they facilitated a 
debate on whether the voting age should be reduced to 16. The ‘Yes’ vote won.  
 
The Youth Council had also contributed to 13 different consultations this year and 
they also have a representative on the Epping Forest Youth Strategy Group.  
 
By far the most successful project this year had been the planning and delivery of 
their Celebration of Youth Groups event last month.  One of their aims was to try and 
transform the Council Chamber into more of a youth friendly space. On the night they 
had entertainment from some fantastic local young artists and welcomed organisers 
and teenagers from 18 different youth groups across the district. They set up a 
market stalls made up of over 24 tables which provided information on funding 
opportunities for youth groups, training and information about volunteering. The 
purpose of this whole project was to identify all the youth clubs and activity groups in 
the Epping Forest district and to help promote them. They noted that the majority of 
youth groups were now provided by Third Sector organisations supported by the 
District Council. Having approached the Leader of the Council they were delighted to 
be given a pot of money that had enabled them to allocate each of the groups that 
came along on the night a small sum of money towards the running of their group.  
 
As they were now in their last year of office, the Youth Councillors were committed to 
ensuring the next cohort of Youth Councillors was the best it could be, so their main 
focus in the coming months was to promote the forthcoming Youth Council elections. 
Candidate Nomination Packs have already been produced and these were now 
being distributed. There will also be additional places for Independent Youth 
Councillors who live in the District but who go to school or college outside the area. 
The elections will be held in schools over a two week period from Monday 10th 
March.  
 
Various members of the Committee thanked the Youth Councillors for their 
presentation and good work that they were doing. 
 
Councillor Philip asked how they communicated their various events and news to 
children who lived in the district but who went to school outside the district. He was 
told that they sent out leaflets to the various schools. They also have a distribution list 
and a database which enabled them to target various groups.  
 
Councillor Murray said he was glad that they now had secure funding from the 
council. He noted that the Celebration of Youth groups was a very good event which 
challenged our negative stereotypes on youths.  
 
Councillor Girling was impressed with their work and asked how they contributed to 
the Essex Youth Consultation exercise. The youth councillors replied that they did a 
lot of work on the Youth Assembly side as they were represented on it.  
 
The Assistant to the Chief Executive, Mr Willett asked what had the Youth Council 
done to follow up on their mandate to lower the voting age. The Youth Councillors 
noted that they were represented on the Youth Parliament where they debated the 
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lowering of the voting age and there was now a national campaign that they were 
running on this subject. 
 
The Chairman thanked the Youth Councillors for their informative and interesting 
presentation and wished them well for the future. 
 

51. CABINET REVIEW  
 
The Committee then considered the Cabinet Agenda for their meeting to be held on 2 
December 2013.  Councillor Murray commented on agenda item 9, ‘the sale of 
Church Hill Car Park’. He was surprised that the report said that it was an un-kept 
site that would benefit from a tidy up as he noted that we were the owners the site. 
He also wanted assurance that 40% of affordable housing be maintained and that it 
would also be helpful to have a meaningful definition of what was meant by 
affordable housing.   
Councillor Angold-Stephens commented in relation to agenda item 10 – ‘potential 
strategy options for council property assets’. He wanted an assurance that the ward 
councillors would be consulted on this before it went to the Cabinet Committee. 
Councillor Chambers commented on agenda item 17 – ‘safeguarding audit and 
resource requirements’.  He thought that the recommendations were slightly too rigid 
and wondered if the council could look at sharing services, such as sharing 
safeguarding officers with other authorities. 
 

52. REVIEW OF LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE ARRANGEMENTS  
 
The Chairman of the Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel, Councillor 
Philip introduced the report on the review of Premises Licences arrangements that 
went to his Panel on 19 November 2013. This was a review of the first six months of 
the new licensing arrangements of having single evening meetings for premises 
licences. He recognised that this review had been carried out a bit earlier than 
normal but also that it was necessary because of the budget considerations. He also 
recognised that the new system brought in a lot more meetings. 
 
He noted that the council had taken on the responsibility for licensing scrap metal 
dealers and the corresponding amount of work that this would entail for the licensing 
section. It was noted that only police and other regulatory bodies may object to an 
application for a scrap metal dealer’s licence. Because of this the Panel agreed that 
they should be heard during the daytime.  
 
Further, because of the larger amount of work and extra cost involved it was agreed 
by the Panel that it should recommend that all licensing hearings revert back to being 
held during the daytime. But, that the Chairman of the Licensing Committee be 
authorised to determine whether any hearing would be better held in the evening in 
view of significant public interest. This could be done in consultation with ward 
members and/or other representations received.  
 
However, the Panel supported  the continuation of the wider consultation introduced 
in the trial and that the Panel were also in support of the need of a CSB growth bid to 
cover costs resulting from these extended licensing arrangement; this was to be 
added to the draft 2014/15 budget pending the outcome of this review. 
 
On consideration the Committee agreed the recommendations made by the 
Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel. 
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RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That all Licensing hearings revert to being held during the daytime 

subject to 2 below; 
(2) That the Chairman of the Licensing Committee be authorised to 

determine whether  any hearing would be better held in the evening in 
view of significant public interest and that the chairman could 
determine  this by liaising with the relevant ward members and/or 
representations made; 

(3) That the wider consultation procedures be continued; and 
(4) That the Cabinet be made aware of the Committee’s agreement of the 

CSB growth item to cover licensing costs resulting from these new 
licensing arrangements, including additional staffing, and that this be 
added to the draft 2014/15 budget the outcome of the review. 

 
53. CORPORATE PLAN KEY OBJECTIVES 2013/14 - QUARTER 2 PROGRESS  

 
The Deputy Chief Executive, Derek Macnab introduced the report on the Corporate 
Plan Key objectives 2013/14, the quarter 2 progress. This is the Council’s key 
planning document, setting out service delivery priorities over a four year period from 
2011/12 to 2014/15 with strategic themes reflecting those of the Community Strategy 
for the district. It was noted that key objectives for 2013/14 were adopted by the 
Cabinet at its meeting on 11 March 2013. Progress against the key objectives was 
reviewed and monitored on a quarterly basis. At the end of the second quarter of the 
year, 18.5% of the individual actions supporting the Key Objectives for 2012/14 had 
been achieved.  
 
This report would also be considered by the Cabinet at its meeting to be held 2 
December 2013.  
 
Councillor Philip noted that a lot of objectives were marked as being in the red, 
especially around the Local Plan. The longer it took to get a local Plan in place the 
more it became an issue of risk with respect to planning appeals etc. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the review and progress in relation to the achievement of the key 
objectives for 2013/14 for the first six months of the year be noted.  

 
54. FINAL REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY REVIEW TASK AND 

FINISH PANEL  
 
The Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Review Task and Finish Panel 
introduced their final report to the Committee. They were set up to review the O&S 
arrangements within the Council with particular reference to working relationships 
with the Cabinet. He thanked Ian Willett, the lead officer, for his help during the 
review. 
 
He noted that they covered a large range of topics starting with the appointment of 
the Chairman for Overview and Scrutiny, consulting with the Leader, improvement of 
the work programme and the scrutiny of external organisations. They also looked at 
the Scrutiny Panels and had a discussion on call-ins and made some suggestion on 
their arrangements. They noted that the County was responsible for the scrutiny of 
the NHS, but the Panel felt that for particular items of local interest, EFDC would like 
the option to approach County to ask if we could scrutinise our own area.  
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They Panel noted that they would like the public profile of O&S raised and that any 
training requirements for O&S should be arranged early in the new municipal year. 
They also looked at the constitutional changes needed and this was shown as an 
appendix to the report. If approved, this report would then go on to Council for 
agreement.  
 
Councillor Jacobs queried the part of the report that suggested that the Finance and 
Performance Management Scrutiny Panel should not get involved in the detailed 
scrutiny of budget matters but look at the overall policy matters. Councillor Angold-
Stephens said that there was too much duplication between the Finance Cabinet 
Committee and the Scrutiny Panel.  They would like the Scrutiny Panel to take a 
more strategic, wider view of finance. 
 
Councillor Murray noted the recommendations of who should be the chair of the 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee. He would still like it to be a member of a minority 
group. He endorsed the view that the various Portfolio Holders should be encouraged 
to attend the respective Scrutiny Standing Panels and noted that the Housing 
Portfolio Holder was very good at doing so. Also, that the word ‘Standing’ be omitted 
from the name of the Panels. Councillor Angold-Stephens replied that they had 
discussed the Chairman at some length. O&S should be a non political process and 
to this end they would need someone with the correct skills and experience 
regardless of which political group they were members of. Councillor Murray agreed 
that the Chairman should not be an overtly political position. 
 
Councillor Chambers commented on the NHS scrutiny proposals. He noted that the 
NHS was scrutinised by other bodies and that we should be cautious about this. We 
should make more use of our representatives on the County and West Essex 
Committees. Councillor Angold-Stephens replied that members would value scrutiny 
at a local level or have comprehensive feedback from our representatives at County.  
 
Councillor Philip noted that the O&S Committee need not always consider the PICK 
forms. Mr Willett commented that eventually all PICK forms would go to Committee, 
but some may need tidying up by officers and some would be inappropriate and be 
screened out.  But eventually they would all come to this meeting. 
 
Councillor Girling agreed that it was important that O&S had a high public profile and 
he welcomed the issued raised by the Panel on this matter. He also wondered if a 
summary of our conversations with guests could be put in the member’s bulletin. Mr 
Macnab, the Deputy Chief Executive replied that a summary was reported to the 
Cabinet and the Council and it was also webcast.  
 
Councillor Stallan was grateful to Councillor Murray for saying that he attended his 
Scrutiny Panel as the relevant Portfolio Holder.  He noted that the attendance of 
Portfolio Holders had improved over the years. As for members of the public, people 
would only attend when it was something important to them. He was also grateful 
that the Panel had not gone for a total revamp of the O&S system but just looked at 
modifying and improving the system.  
 
He was grateful that they had formalised the call-in procedures, but as a Portfolio 
Holder and an ordinary member of Council he had been involved in 5 call-ins on both 
sides. He would like to propose the lead call-in signatory be allowed to speak and 
that they be followed by the Portfolio Holder and then the other 4 signatories have 
their say. That is, he would like (b) and (c) in paragraph 3.23 swapped around. 
 
Councillor Angold-Stephens was happy to go along with this suggestion and add that 
the Portfolio Holder be allowed to answer the next 4 signatories after they spoke and 



Overview and Scrutiny Committee  26 November 2013 

to respond to any new points raised, as he recognised that otherwise it would put the 
Portfolio Holder at a disadvantage. Councillor Murray wanted it emphasised that the 
Portfolio Holder should only respond to any new points raised by the other 4 
speakers. Councillor Philip understood the arguments and suggested that this 
arrangement should be mirrored at the end of the debate. He would support the 
changing in the order of points (b) and (c). Councillor Jacobs noted that there could 
be some long speeches from the 4 signatories and he would therefore like them to 
get together before the meeting to present a unanimous view. 
 
Councillor Angold-Stephens said that the present rules allow the Chairman to vary 
the format but it does say that the lead petitioner can sum up at the end of the 
debate.  Councillor Philip said he would like to see it put formally. Councillor Lion 
added that he would like to see the Chairman have some responsibility for the format 
of the debate.  
 
AGREED: Councillor Angold-Stephens proposed that the recommendations were 
changed and that items (b) and (c) were swapped around and that the lead petitioner 
is formally requested to wind up the debate just prior to the Portfolio Holder closing 
the debate. This was agreed by the Committee. 
 
Councillor Waller summed up that he agreed with Councillor Murray’s statement that 
the default position should be that the Chairman of Overview and Scrutiny should be 
a member of a minority or independent party.  He noted that O&S was better at 
getting outsiders to speak than getting the executive scrutinised. He noted that he 
had attended a meeting at County discussing a possible call-in and that this resulted 
in the call-in being withdrawn. This may mean an escalation in call-ins if it resulted in 
a pre meeting with the Portfolio Holder before it was formally considered at a 
Committee.  
 

RESOLVED: 
 

(1) That a report be submitted to the Council recommending the 
proposals arising from this review and as amended by this Committee 
be approved;  

(2) That the amendments to the constitution with amendments made by 
the Overview and Scrutiny Committee be approved and 
recommended to the Council for adoption; and 

(3) That this report be submitted to the Audit and Governance Committee 
as requested.  

 
55. ALLOCATIONS OF COSTS - FINANCE STANDING PANEL SUB-COMMITTEE 

REPORT  
 
Councillor Lion introduced the Finance and Performance Management Scrutiny 
Panel’s sub-committee report on recharging. It was noted that the Finance and 
Performance Management Cabinet Committee had asked if the Finance Scrutiny 
Panel could look into the levels of recharging and how this made it difficult to 
determine if the service was providing Value for Money.  
 
A small sub group was set up under the chairman of the Finance and Performance 
Management Scrutiny Panel to investigate the issues with a view to defining the 
problem and to understand the methodology for cross charging. 
 
This was an interim report looking at support costs and the spending control process. 
It was noted that a lot of the cross charging was allocated by finance and was not 
readily available for scrutiny.  They were looking to see if there was a better way to 
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do this and how it could be understood. This interim report will be taken to the 
Cabinet Committee as it had originated from their request. 
 

RESOLVED:  
 
(1) That the allocations of costs report by the Finance and Performance 
Management Standing Panel Sub-committee report be noted; and 
(2) That the report be considered by the Finance Cabinet Committee as it 
was originally requested by the Finance Portfolio Holder. 

 
56. SIX MONTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY REVIEW  

 
Mr Hill, the Senior Democratic Services Officer took the Committee through their 
current Work Programme reviewing the 6 months of work carried out so far. He 
reported that all the recommendations made so far by this Committee had been 
adopted during the last six months. He noted that the work programme process 
would be reviewed in February in light of the Overview and Scrutiny Review Task 
and Finish Panel’s report.  
 
(a) Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
The Committee noted the work covered so far, and that: 

• The Work Programme was on target for completion; 
• That no Task and Finish Panels had been set up this year; and 
• That there were two issues pending; officers were awaiting the PICK forms. 

 
(b) Housing Standing Panel 
 
The Chairman of the Housing Standing Panel, Councillor Murray took the meeting 
through their recent work programme. The Committee noted that they were tasked to 
review parking enforcement which would be looked at in January. 
 
(c) Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel 
 
The Chairman of the Constitution and Member Services Standing Panel, Councillor 
Philip took the meeting through their recent work programme. It was noted that this 
meeting had already covered the report on Licensing and that the report on the Vice 
Chairman of Council should be coming to the January meeting of the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee.  
 
The petition scheme would be considered later on in the year. Councillor Philip noted 
that he would be producing a PICK form on the constitutional position on questions at 
council and those without notice. He noted that the next Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee would not be held until after the next Constitution and Member Services 
Panel meeting and suggested that the Committee send this directly to his Panel to 
look at, as the issue was clearly and constitutional matter. This was agreed by the 
Committee. 
 
AGREED: That the impending PICK form looking at the constitutional position on 
questions at Council be added to the work programme of the Panel. 
 
(d) Safer Cleaner Greener Standing Panel 
 
The Chairman of the Panel Councillor Lea, took the Committee through the recent 
work of her Panel, noting the changes in CCTV that was published in the Member’s 
Bulletin, that recycling in flat blocks had now mostly been rolled out. She noted that 
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the work of the Highways Panel was progressing very slowly and that the Panel was 
also looking at the minutes of NEPP meetings. 
 
(e) Planning Services Standing Panel 
 
The Committee noted the progress made by this Panel during the year. 
 
(f) Finance and Performance Management Standing Panel 
 
The Chairman of the Panel Councillor Lion took the committee through their recent 
work. He noted they had received the financial issues paper at their last meeting and 
that the need for more saving was highlighted. They had a discussion on future fees 
and charges and noted that the only viable way to raise revenue was by raising 
parking fees. They had looked at the ICT strategy and the cost of a new IT licence for 
the council and had requested a survey of members but noted that the response to 
this was very poor. The Sub-group looking at the allocations of cost (recharging) had 
now submitted an interim report which was on this agenda. 
 
(g) Task and Finish Panels 
 
No Task and Finish Panels were established this year. 
 
 

57. APPOINTMENT TO THE FINANCE AND PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT 
STANDING SCRUTINY PANEL  
 
The Committee agreed to the appointment of Councillor Mann to the Finance and 
Performance Management Standing Scrutiny Panel to fill the vacancy left by 
Councillor Finn. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That Councillor Mann be appointed to the Finance and Performance 
Management Standing Scrutiny Panel. 

 
CHAIRMAN 

 


